
Appendix 1 
 

Definitions 
 

Administering VEs 

The Volunteer Examiners (VEs) who administer amateur radio license 
exams. The administering VEs perform the various tasks associated 
with conducting an exam session including registration, administering 
exams, grading exams and certifying that the applicant or examinee is 
qualified for a license grant.   

Applicant 
A person who shows up to take an exam or submit administrative 
actions related to amateur radio licensing. Interchangeable with 
“examinee.” 

Certifying VEs 

Three VEs, who by their signatures on the NCVEC Form 605 and the 
CSCE, certify that an examinee has passed an examination element 
and/or if appropriate, has qualified for the license grant indicated on the 
NCVEC Form 605 and the CSCE.   

Control Number 
An optional unique, one-up serial number assigned to each applicant.  
The control number is a management tool for tracking an applicant’s 
paperwork to ensure it does not get misplaced. 

CSCE 

Certificate of Successful Completion of Examination.  Each examinee 
who passes an exam element will receive a CSCE signed by three 
certifying VEs.  The CSCE indicates the element(s) passed and the 
new class of license if appropriate.  A CSCE is valid for 365 days from 
the date of issue for the purpose of upgrading an existing license.  
Note:  See Laurel VEC Supplemental Policy to §97.505  Element 
Credit, Appendix 3, pages 12-14 for specific guidance. 

Examination 
Certification 

A task performed by three VEs who certify that the examinee is 
qualified for the license grant and that the VEs have complied with the 
administering VE requirements.  

Examination  
Grading 

A task performed by three administering VEs.  These VEs may or may 
not be the same VEs who monitor the examinees during the 
examination. 

Examinee 
A person who shows up to take an exam or submit administrative 
actions related to amateur radio licensing.  Interchangeable with 
“applicant.” 

FCC Federal Communications Commission. 



FRN 

Federal Communications Commission (FCC) Registration Number 
(FRN).   
 
The FRN must be used in lieu of a Social Security Number (SSN) for all 
licensed applicants or it will generate an error such as:  “8010  FRN and 
callsign[sic] are required for a Modification or Renew Modification”.  
 
When such an error is received, the application will not be processed by 
the FCC until a FRN associated with the applicant’s call sign is entered.   
 
Alien applicants who do not have a SSN must acquire a FRN before 
their exam results can be submitted to the FCC. 

NCVEC 

The National Conference of Volunteer Examiner Coordinators (NCVEC) 
is a not-for-profit voluntary association, with membership comprised of 
the various Federal Communications Commission (FCC) certified 
Volunteer Examiner Coordinators (VECs). 

NCVEC Form 605 

The application form used to collect information about an examinee.  
  

 It requires the examinee to provide a mailing address and either a 
Social Security Number (SSN) or FCC Registration Number (FRN).   

 A FRN must be provided in lieu of a Social Security Number (SSN) 
for all licensed and alien applicants.   

 The application is signed by three certifying VEs and is forwarded to 
the VEC by the VE Team Leader.   

 Not to be confused with FCC Form 605. 

Paperwork Upgrade 

This is an upgrade of an existing license which does not require the 
applicant to pass an exam.  There are two fairly common scenarios that 
would result in a “paperwork” upgrade:  
  

a.  A licensed applicant shows up with an unexpired CSCE indicating 
he/she passed an element exam but did not earn an upgrade. 
 
b.  A licensed applicant shows up with an FCC or VEC approved 
exam element credit from a previously expired license.   

 
In both scenarios, the applicant would complete and sign a NCVEC 
Form 605, the Certifying VEs would verify the claim for element credit 
and would mark and sign the NCVEC Form 605 and a CSCE indicating 
the new license class the applicant had earned. 

Question Set 
The compilation of questions that make up an amateur radio license 
exam. 



Region  
Coordinator  

or  
Regional 

Coordinator 

A Laurel VEC accredited VE appointed by the VEC Chairman to 
represent the VEC within a VEC Region. 
 
The Regional Coordinator works with the VE Teams within his/her VEC 
Region to provide guidance, assistance and to upload the exam 
session result to the FCC.  
 
A list of current Regional Coordinators and their contact information can 
be found on the Laurel VEC website:   
 
https://www.laurelvec.com/?pg=contact  

Registration 

A task performed prior to the start of an exam session.  During 
registration, the examinee is required to:  
 

a.  Complete the NCVEC Form 605 and other forms as applicable. 
 
b.  Provide photographic identification  
 
c.  Provide, if licensed, his/her original current license, or a 
“Reference Copy” or “Official Copy” from the FCCs ULS website of 
his/her current license.   
 
d.  Provide original versions of any element credits (CSCE, old 
license, FCC letter, etc.) and a copy of each.   
 
Note:  See Laurel VEC Supplemental Policy to §97.505  Element 
Credit in paragraph 2 in Appendix 3, pages 12-14 for additional 
guidance. 

 
While some of the registration process can be performed by non-
licensed persons, the applicant’s ID, license and any supporting 
documentation must be checked by VEs. 

Session Manager 
The VE in charge of the exam session.  Also referred to as the Team 
Leader. 

“SessionManager” 
A software application used to prepare exam session information and 
results for uploading to the FCC data base.  This application replaces 
the earlier “Exam Session Manager” application. 

Support Personnel 

Unlicensed persons and licensed hams who are not eligible to be a VE 
(Under the age of 18, Novice and Technician licensees) or who are 
eligible but not yet certified (General, Advanced or Amateur Extra) but 
help with the exam session in a very limited and closely supervised 
role. 

Volunteer Examiner 
(VE) 

An amateur radio operator who volunteers his/her time and talent and is 
certified by a Volunteer Examiner Coordinator (VEC) to prepare and 
administer amateur radio operator license examinations.   

https://www.laurelvec.com/?pg=contact


Volunteer Examiner 
Coordinator (VEC) 

Volunteer Examiner Coordinator – An organization that exists for the 
purpose of furthering the amateur service; is capable of serving as a 
VEC in at least the VEC region proposed; and has entered into a 
written agreement with the FCC to coordinate examinations for any 
class of amateur operator license.  There are currently 14 VECs. 

Team Leader 

The VE in charge of the VE Team.  This person volunteers to be the 
Team Leader and is appointed by to the position by a sponsoring 
organization (i.e. radio club). The VE Team Leader serves as the 
interface for the VE Team with the sponsoring club and the VEC.  
Interchangeable with “Session Manager” as used in Part 97. 

 


